

# CITY OF OTTUMWA Staff Summary

\*\* ACTION ITEM \*\*

Council Meeting of : Mar 4, 2025

Administration

Department

Barbara Codjoe Prepared By

Barbara Codjoe

Department Head

City Administrator Approval

AGENDA TITLE: Resolution #12-2025- Approve updates to Personnel Policy

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

\*\*Public hearing required if this box is checked.\*\*

**RECOMMENDATION: Pass and adopt resolution #12-2025** 

DISCUSSION: Changes are on the next page:

1) Article 6 - Residency Requirements

a. Updated that an employment contract may have a provision regarding residency requirements.

### 2) Article 7 - Nepotism

- a. Updated definitions of third-degree as per Iowa Code Chapter 71.
- b. Updated that the City prefers to avoid hiring members of the same family. Puts in options for a case-by-case review based upon recommendations from the Department Head with approval from the City Manager.
- c. Provides forms for affected parties to fill out.
- 3) Article 8 Overtime / Compensatory Time
  - a. Added Police Sergeants to the definition of Field Supervisors
  - b. Added "Holidays" to the process for figuring payment.
- 4) Article 11 Benefits

a. Holidays – page 14 – deleted the sentence regarding Police and Fire with holidays taken and overtime calculations

b. Sick - page 18 - changed maximum carry over from 50 hours to 72 hours annually

5) Article 18 - Accident Review

a. Updated to reference the new Accident Review form available in UKG (new form was created and reviewed with input from numerous employees).

#### **RESOLUTION NO. 12-2025**

# RESOLUTION APPROVE UPDATED PERSONNEL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

WHEREAS, the City of Ottumwa, Iowa had approved a revised Personnel Policies and Procedures manual on June 2, 2020, which incorporated Residency Requirement, Nepotism, Overtime, Benefits - holiday and sick, and Accident Review as part of the document and;

WHEREAS, staff for the City of Ottumwa has reviewed the current policies regarding Residency Requirement, Nepotism, Overtime, Benefits - holiday and sick, and Accident Review and determined the current policy does not meet the short and long term care for employees and operational needs for the employer, and;

WHEREAS, staff has drafted and revised the Personnel Policies and Procedures to meet the needs of both employee and employer and finds that approval of said policies and procedures, as revised, would be in the best interest of the City and the employees of the City, and;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council of the City of Ottumwa, Iowa, that the current Personnel Policies and Procedures approved on June 2, 2020 and any supplements thereafter are hereby repealed and that the attached Personnel Policies and Procedures are hereby adopted in their place with an effective date of March 5th, 2025

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, by the Ottumwa City Council of the City of Ottumwa, Iowa, that the Mayor and City Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to execute said resolution.

PASSED, ADOPTED and APPROVED this 4th day of March, 2025.

CITY OF OTTUMWA, IOWA

Richard W. Johnson, M.

ATEST

Christina Reinhard, City Clerk

# **CITY OF OTTUMWA**

# PERSONNEL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

Passed by resolution JULY 19, 2020

> Updated March 2025

# Table of Contents

ARTICLE 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS	
ARTICLE 2. EMPLOYMENT AT WILL.	4
ARTICLE 3. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	4
ARTICLE 4. RECRUITING	
ARTICLE 5. CIVIL SERVICE	7
ARTICLE 6. RESIDENCY REQUIREMENTS	8
ARTICLE 7. NEPOTISM	8
ARTICLE 8. WAGES/JOB CLASSIFICATIONS	
ARTICLE 9. HOURS OF WORK	
ARTICLE 10. PROBATIONARY PERIOD	
ARTICLE 11. BENEFITS	
HOLIDAYS:	
VACATION:	
SICK:	
INCENTIVE:	
PARENTAL LEAVE:	
FUNERAL LEAVE:	20
LONGEVITY PAY:	
FLEX SPENDING PLAN & DEPENDENT CARE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM:	
RETIREMENT PLANS:	
HEALTH AND LIFE INSURANCE:	
TELECOMMUTING:	
ARTICLE 12. BENEFITS CONTINUATION - COBRA	23
ARTICLE 13. EMPLOYEE LEAVE POLICY	
ARTICLE 14. MILITARY LEAVE	
ARTICLE 15. HARASSMENT POLICY	25
ARTICLE 16. INTERNAL INVESTIGATIONS	25
ARTICLE 17. EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (EAP)	
ARTICLE 18. ACCIDENT REVIEW	
ARTICLE 19. WORKER'S COMPENSATION/ RESTRICTED DUTY ASSIGNMENTS	
ARTICLE 20. EMPLOYEE PHYSICALS AND MEDICAL SERVICES	
ARTICLE 21. FITNESS FOR DUTY	
ARTICLE 22. PERSONNEL FILES/EMPLOYEE ACCESS	
ARTICLE 23. PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS	
ARTICLE 24. ACCESS TO CITY ADMINISTRATOR	
ARTICLE 25. CYBERSECURITY	
ARTICLE 26. DISCIPLINARY PRACTICES/PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 27. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 28. EMPLOYEE PRIVACY	43
ARTICLE 29. VIOLENCE IN THE WORKPLACE	
ARTICLE 30. DRESS CODE	
ARTICLE 31. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	
ARTICLE 32. SMOKING	
ARTICLE 33. SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICY	47
ARTICLE 34. TRAVEL	
ARTICLE 35. SEPARATION FROM CITY SERVICE	53

#### ARTICLE 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS

The purpose of these Policies and Procedures is to establish a fair and equitable system of personnel administration that will allow for the efficient and effective public service for the City of Ottumwa.

These Policies and Procedures shall apply to all full-time and regular part-time City employees. Each department may adopt their own policies and procedures that are more stringent than these policies with approval of the City Administrator; but in no event shall they be less stringent.

In case of conflict with a collective bargaining unit agreement, the contract shall supersede these personnel policies of the City. In case of conflict with more stringent departmental rules, the departmental rules shall supersede these personnel policies of the City.

In the case of conflict with Chapter 400 of the Iowa Code (Civil Service) or any other Iowa statute or Federal Regulation, the statute or Federal Regulation shall supersede the personnel policies of the City.

These Policies and Procedures and any amendments shall become effective upon adoption by resolution of the City Council.

The City Administrator may adopt, amend, and rescind administrative policies and procedures not in conflict with these Policies and Procedures or any collective bargaining agreement as necessary for the proper administration of the City. Department heads may adopt, amend, and rescind departmental administrative policies and procedures not in conflict with these Policies and Procedures or any collective bargaining agreement, or the City Administrator directives, as necessary for proper departmental administration. A copy of all individual department policies and procedures are to be maintained in Human Resources.

These Policies and Procedures are designed to acquaint you with the City of Ottumwa and provide you with information about working conditions, employee benefits, and some of the policies affecting your employment. Personnel policies and handbooks do not address each and every situation. There may be work rules that are not set forth in the handbook. Employees are expected to abide by all work rules, performance standards, supervisor directives, or conditions of employment once they receive notice of them either orally or in writing.

Ottumwa citizens are our organization's most valuable assets. Every employee represents the City of Ottumwa to its citizens and the public as a whole. The way we do our jobs presents an image of our entire organization. Citizens will judge all of us by how they are treated with each employee contact. Our first priority should be toward the citizens of our community. Nothing is more important than being courteous, friendly, helpful and prompt in the attention we give our community.

### ARTICLE 2. EMPLOYMENT AT WILL

This manual has been prepared to advise employees of their responsibilities as an employee of the City of Ottumwa, Iowa and the many benefits and privileges they may enjoy. It is presented as a matter of information only. It is not a written contract or a legal document. While the City believes in the policies and procedures described, it is committed to reviewing them continually, and reserves the right to change or terminate any or all of them at any time.

Unless otherwise provided for in a written employment contract authorized by the Ottumwa City Council, or in a collective bargaining agreement, all employment relationships with City of Ottumwa, Iowa are at-will. At-will employees of the City of Ottumwa, Iowa are not guaranteed, in any manner, employment for any period of time. Just as the employee retains the right to terminate employment at any time, for any reason, the City of Ottumwa retains a similar right. No policy or practice of the City shall be construed to change this relationship. Only the City Council has the right to modify or change this practice, and such action must be in writing.

These personnel provisions may not be all-inclusive, are subject to interpretation by the City Administrator or designee, and represent brief summaries of City guidelines, which are subject to change without prior notice at any time at the sole discretion of the City Council. This handbook supersedes and replaces all previous handbooks and policies.

Nothing in these guidelines, creates, is intended to create, or shall be construed to constitute an express or implied contract of employment between the City and employees. No City employee can make any representation otherwise. Any representation by any City employee does not change these conditions of employment and cannot be relied upon.

### **ARTICLE 3. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY**

The Policy of the City of Ottumwa is to provide equal opportunity in employment to all employees and applicants for employment. No person is to be discriminated by reason of race, color, religion, creed, sex, age, veteran status, national origin, disability, sexual orientation, gender, citizenship status, familial status, political affiliation, genetic information or testing, gender identity or expression or any other legally protected status which may be protected by applicable federal or state law with respect to hiring, upgrading, transfers, recruitment advertising, recruitment, selection, placement, promotion, demotion, layoff, compensation, benefits, training, termination, and any other terms, conditions, and privileges of employment. Other protected groups include those who have been arrested but not convicted of a crime, individuals infected with HIV, individuals who smoke outside the workplace, and individuals who are actively involved in politics or local unions.

- 1. Any communication from an applicant for employment, an employee, a government agency, or an attorney, concerning any equal employment opportunity matter shall be referred to the City Administrator or designee for action.
- 2. While overall authority for implementing this Policy is assigned to the City Administrator or designee, an effective equal employment opportunity program cannot be achieved without the support of supervisory personnel and employees at all levels. Employees who believe they are the victims of discrimination have a responsibility to promptly report this fact to their supervisor and/or the City Administrator or designee.
- 3. Complaints of discrimination by an employee will be handled and investigated under the City's Grievance Procedure, unless special procedures are considered appropriate, such as referral to the Iowa Civil Rights Commission or another outside investigator. All complaints of discrimination will be investigated promptly and in an impartial and confidential manner. The City prohibits retaliating against employees who engage in "protected activity" such as complaining about discrimination or harassment, or participating in an investigation. The City prohibits any form of retaliation against employees for bringing bona fide complaints or providing information about discrimination.

# For further information, please contact Human Resources.

# ARTICLE 4. RECRUITING

The City of Ottumwa believes that hiring qualified individuals to fill positions contributes to the overall success of the City. Each employee is hired to make significant contributions to the City of Ottumwa. The City of Ottumwa also strives to retain employees through an environment that creates opportunity and encourages advancement.

The City of Ottumwa has adopted and internal and an external posting process that may run concurrently. Positions will be posted on designated employee communication boards at each location along with electronically in UKG (the City's Human Resources Information System).

### For additional information, please review policy #75 – Hiring Policy and Process.

#### **Background Checks:**

To ensure that individuals who join the City are well qualified and have a strong potential to be productive and successful employees, it is the City's policy to investigate the backgrounds and employment references of applicants. In addition, the City may conduct background investigations when employees are being considered for promotions or transfers, or in furtherance of an internal investigation of alleged misconduct. Background investigations will be conducted at City's discretion and in accordance with federal and state law.

Motor Vehicle checks for employees who drive on behalf of the City or have required CDL licenses will be conducted annually, including required annual checks with the Federal Clearinghouse. The City relies on the accuracy of information contained in employment applications, as well as the accuracy of other data presented throughout the hiring process and during employment. Any misrepresentations, falsifications, or material omissions in any of this information or these data may result in an applicant being excluded from further consideration for employment or, if an individual has already been hired, termination of employment.

# Use of Information Obtained in a Background Investigation:

Information obtained from a background investigation will be considered for employment purposes as permitted by federal and state law and in accordance with City's Equal Employment Opportunity Policy.

Information will be reviewed to determine:

- Whether false statements or material omissions were made by an individual on an application for employment or during an interview;
- Whether an applicant or employee, based on the job duties of the position in question, poses a threat to security and/or employee safety in the workplace; *and*
- The likelihood of an applicant or employee being successful and productive on the job.

# For additional information, please review our Background Check Policy.

# **Recalling or reinstating former employees**

Employees who leave service with the City due to resignation, retirement, or layoff MAY be eligible to return to employment with the City. Employees who separate from the City reasons other than layoff, are applying for a different position, and/or the Preferred List for their position classification has timed out may apply for positions through the regular civil service entrance list or hiring procedures for the respective position.

This does not refer to seasonal or part-time employees who may be reinstated on an annual basis upon recommendation of the affected Department Head and approval of the City Administrator.

# **Recall from Layoff:**

Employees who have been laid off will be placed on a "Preferred List" for their respective position classification for up to three years from the date of the layoff (in accordance with Section 5.2 of the Ottumwa Civil Service Commission – Local Rules & Regulations).

Whenever the Employer is looking to fill a vacancy, the affected Supervisor shall first identify if any names appear on a Preferred List for the particular position classification. If any names appear on the list, appointments shall be made from that list in the order of greater seniority until the list has been exhausted or time expires.

#### **Reinstatement:**

In accordance with the City Personnel Policy employees returning to City service through Preferred Lists, Entrance Lists, or other open hiring practices for the City will be assigned their most recent "Date of Hire" upon their return. The Date of Hire is typically referenced for purposes relevant to seniority.

Where "Years of Service" is utilized (e.g. calculating vacation benefits) the returning employee shall receive credit for their prior service in the same job classification and / or department in regular, full time position(s). This applies to employees who are returning to active employment within three (3) years of their previous separation date.

In these instances the Employer will establish an "Adjusted Date of Hire." The Adjusted Date of Hire will be calculated by identifying the total number of days the Employee had previously served in a regular, full-time position for the City and roll back this total from the current Date of Hire.

# ARTICLE 5. CIVIL SERVICE

The duties and powers of the Civil Service Commission are set forth in Chapter 400 of the Code of Iowa, as if may be amended from time to time. The Mayor appoints Civil Service Commission members. The Commission will issue its own policies and procedures. A representative from the HR Department serves as the Secretary to the Civil Service Commission as provided by Chapter 400 of the Code of Iowa.

The HR Department keeps current lists of those employees covered by Civil Service as well as seniority lists in each employment category. Lists are posted at City Hall.

Seniority with the City is the length of an employee's continuous service with the City from the employee's most recent date of hire for calculating benefits. Classification seniority is the length of an employee's continuous service within a civil service classification.

An employee shall lose their seniority rights and the employment relationship shall be broken and terminated as follows:

- 1. Quits or retires;
- 2. Discharge, and discharge is not reversed through grievance procedure;
- 3. Fails to report to work at the end of a leave of absence;

- Does not report for work for a period of three consecutive days, and does not notify the Employer; or
- 5. Has been laid off. When the work force is reduced, the employee loses their seniority rights. Employees facing work force reduction will be given at least two weeks of notice of the layoff. Employees facing a reduction through layoff or job abolishment may apply for any open positions in the City or may test for another position in accordance with civil service rules.

Job posting for open positions within the Public Works and Muni Bargaining Agreement positions will be dated and transfers of employees will be at the convenience of the City but preferably no later than forty (40) days after the date of the job posting. Notice of all vacancies or newly created positions will be posted by the City on the employee bulletin board and in UKG. Employees, with civil service seniority in that classification, shall be given ten (10) calendar days' time in which to make application to fill the position. The employee with the best qualifications, as determined by the Department Head, will be assigned to fill the position. The employee has fourteen (14) days to disqualify themselves and return to their former position if it is available. Employees may only exercise the self-disqualification once every two (2) years. The City has up to thirty (30) days to disqualify employees and return that employee to their former position if it is available.

#### **ARTICLE 6. RESIDENCY REQUIREMENTS**

Unless specified in a collective bargaining agreement or employment contract, there is no requirement that an employee live in a specific community or county. However, each employee is expected to report to work on time and at all times when their office/work station is in operation. While the employee's domicile is not a condition of employment, neither is it a justification for not reporting to work in a timely manner.

# **ARTICLE 7. NEPOTISM**

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to hire and promote employees on the basis of their qualifications, merits and for the good of the public service. It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to mitigate nepotism in hiring, promotion, demotion, termination or other personnel actions pertaining to city employees, and to avoid the appearance of nepotism in personnel actions in accordance with Iowa Code Chapter 71.

Due to potential conflicts, the City prefers to avoid hiring or transferring members of the same family, as hereinafter defined, to work in the same department. No employee shall be supervised directly or indirectly, by a family member.

Family members are defined as individuals related by blood, marriage or legally recognized partnerships, within the third degree (as defined below). Spouses, domestic partners, in-laws, or

other individuals living in the same household or with whom a personal relationship could affect professional decisions is also included. Romantic relationships are also covered by this policy.

- First-degree relatives include an employee's parents, siblings and children (including adopted and stepchildren)
- Second-degree relatives include an employee's grandparents, grandchildren, uncles, aunts, nephews, nieces and half-siblings
- Third-degree relatives include an employee's great-grandparents, great grandchildren, great uncles / aunts and first cousins.

Due to a higher chance of conflicts of interest, employees in Administration, City Clerk, Finance, Human Resources and Information Technology (IT) departments are not permitted to have relatives working for the City of Ottumwa. These employment situations that existed prior to December 19, 2023 shall be grandfathered under the policy.

Should either candidates for employment or current employees become aware they may have a relationship with another employee or candidate that is covered by this policy, the matter must be immediately reported to the Human Resources Department. Upon disclosure of a relationship possibly covered by this policy, a determination will be made whether the relationship is subject to this policy. A case-by-case determination will be made as to how a conflict of interest will be resolved.

It is the responsibility of every employee to identify to the City's Human Resources Department any potential or existing relationship which falls under the definitions in this policy. Employees who fail to disclose relationships covered by this policy may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment.

#### Exceptions:

Family members working in the same department as of the date this policy is adopted (last updated August 20, 2013) will be exempt from this policy. Employees who marry each other or cohabitate together after they are both employed by the City, shall notify the City and, if one of them is in a supervisory position over the other, the employee in the supervisory capacity shall be discharged unless the other employee, within thirty (30) days of such marriage, resigns or transfers to a vacancy in another department for which he or she can qualify.

The Ottumwa Beach may have family members working at the Beach. However, employees may not be supervised by family members.

In the case of applicants for Civil Service positions, the City cannot deny a qualified individual from applying and being examined for the Civil Service positions nor can they be denied from being placed on the list. However, the City reserves the right to not appoint a candidate from a certified list if such appointment would create a covered relationship.

The City Administrator may approve a waiver of this policy, upon favorable recommendation of the Department Head providing that no direct or indirect supervisor/subordinate relationship is created or will exist between employees; and further

providing that prior to application for employment, transfer, promotion, or continued employment, as the case may be, the employees and/or applicant shall execute a waiver and conflict of interest management plan (if required) available from Human Resources.

#### ARTICLE 8. WAGES/JOB CLASSIFICATIONS

Non-bargaining unit employees, excluding Department Heads, will be paid in accordance with the City's Compensation Handbook adopted by the City Council on July 18, 2023.

Employees will be paid on a bi-weekly basis. If the regular payday occurs on a holiday, the preceding workday is the payday. Direct deposit must be set up for each employee, except for those employees whose hire date precedes July 1, 2005. Those employees may continue to receive an actual check. A holiday may require the direct deposit to occur the next working day after the holiday.

Copies of paychecks are available in UKG the morning of payday. Employees receiving a paper check will be available for the Department Heads or their designee to pick up in the Finance Department after 11:30 a.m. on payday.

Employees on each payday will receive in addition to their check or direct deposit stub, a statement showing gross pay, deductions, and net pay. State and Federal taxes, as well as pension withholding required by Federal and Iowa law, will be deducted automatically. No other deductions will be made unless required or allowed by law, contract or employee obligation, such as garnishments. Employees may elect to have additional City approved deductions taken from their pay only if they authorize the deductions in writing.

Employees who discover a mistake in their paycheck, should notify the Finance Department immediately. Employees are responsible for promptly reviewing each paystub to determine if there are any errors. In the case of mistake on the part of the Finance Department, the error will be remedied promptly. If the mistake was on the part of the employee, it will be corrected on the next paycheck. However, the employee is solely responsible for any monetary loss, and the City cannot be responsible for the loss or theft of money from an employee's account.

Employees may discuss any questions or concerns regarding their rate of pay and/or the City's pay plan with their Supervisor, Department Head, Finance or Human Resource Department.

#### **Employee Definitions**

**Full-time Employee** – An employee is considered a full-time employee if they are scheduled to work 40 or more hours a week on a regular basis.

<u>**Regular Part-time Employee**</u> – An employee is considered a part-time employee if they are scheduled to work less than 40 hours a week on a regular basis.

<u>Variable Part-Time Employee</u> – An employee is considered a variable part-time employee when they are scheduled less than 30 hours per week and their hours will vary week to week.

**Seasonal Employee** - Seasonal employees are defined as those who work on a seasonal basis (typically no more than 6 months) at one or more of the various departments within the City. These employees will work varied schedules pursuant to the department's operating hours. Seasonal employees will receive no benefits other than those afforded to them by State or Federal regulations.

**Contracted Employee** – A contracted employee is one that is hired through our current employment agency. The contracted employee will be paid directly by the employment agency and all benefits will be offered through the employment agency, not through the City of Ottumwa.

**Exempt Employee** – An employee is considered exempt meaning they are exempt from the overtime rules of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). This is because they are classified as an executive, professional, administrative or certain computer professional employee and meets the specific criteria for the exemption. With some limited exceptions, exempt employees must be paid on a salary basis.

**Non-exempt Employee** - An individual who is not exempt from the overtime provisions of the FLSA and is therefore entitled to overtime pay for all hours worked beyond 40 in a workweek (unless stipulated otherwise in a collective bargaining agreement). Nonexempt employees may be paid on a salary, hourly or other basis.

# Overtime/Compensatory Time

Consistent with efficient operations and service, it is City policy that overtime be minimized. Overtime must be authorized by the Department Head prior to its utilization.

Overtime is time authorized by the Department Head or designee in advance, assigned, and worked by employees in non-exempt positions in excess of the regularly scheduled work shift or workweek. Overtime is paid at the rate of one and one-half times the employee's regular hourly rate of pay for hours over 40 per week, or as defined by the Fair Labor Standards Act.

- Overtime rates for police and fire departments are different as bargained and as pursuant to the Fair Labor Standards Act.
- Due to the nature of their work, field supervisors will have overtime figured as per their department's collective bargaining agreement. This applies to classified events (snow, flooding, etc.), call-backs, holidays and mandatory overtime

 Field Supervisors are defined as those non-exempt supervisors working in Streets, Sewer, Traffic, Central Garage, Engineering Supervisor, Water Pollution Control and Police Sergeants.

Unless negotiated as part of a collective bargaining agreement, paid holidays, incentive time, vacation, sick leave or comp. time are not considered as time worked under Fair Labor Standards.

Compensatory time off in lieu of overtime is calculated at the rate of one and one-half times the employee's regular hourly rate of pay. Compensatory time may be accumulated up to a maximum of one hundred (100) hours; not more than forty (40) hours may be carried past January 1 each year. A Department Head may reduce overtime for non-union covered non-exempt positions by allowing flex time during the week overtime would be accumulated. For instance, if an employee works an hour of overtime on Tuesday, the Department Head may allow the employee to leave an hour early on Friday of the same week that overtime occurred.

Payment for overtime, flex time or compensatory time off is determined by the Department Head.

Once an employee moves from a non-exempt position to an exempt position, any comp time that they have accumulated will be paid out on their next scheduled pay at their last hourly rate.

An employee on paid leave shall be considered on paid leave until their next scheduled work day and will not be called in for overtime unless in the case of an emergency.

# ARTICLE 9. HOURS OF WORK

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to establish the time and duration of working hours as required by workload and service needs, the efficient management of human resources, and any applicable law. The City expects its employees to be reliable and to be punctual in reporting for scheduled work. Absenteeism and tardiness place a burden on other employees and on the City. In the rare instances when employees cannot avoid being late to work or are unable to work as scheduled, they should notify their supervisor as soon as possible in advance of the anticipated tardiness or absence. Poor attendance and excessive tardiness are disruptive. Either may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

The normal workweek is Sunday through Saturday, and consisting of eighty hours within a pay period. Fire, Police and other personnel may have varying schedules. Department Heads or designee may schedule overtime or extra shifts when it is necessary. Employees are not permitted to work overtime without the prior approval of their Supervisor or Department Head. Each Department Head or designee will determine the scheduled hours for employees. The Department Head or designee will inform employees of their daily work schedule, including meal periods and breaks, and of any changes that are considered necessary or desirable by the City. When able to do so, breaks should be taken at the work location.

Breaks are defined as short periods of rest lasting less than 20 minutes and are considered compensable time. Meal periods are 30 minutes or longer and aren't compensable time unless the employee is required to continue working while eating. Employees are to be completely relieved from duty during their meal break. If a nonexempt employee is required to perform any work duties while on their meal break period, the employee must be compensated for the time spent performing work duties. The time spent working during the meal break will be counted toward the total hours worked.

Employees shall be allowed an unpaid one-half hour lunch break and two (2) paid fifteen (15) minute breaks that cannot be combined with the lunch hour. The Department Head may allow for a longer lunch break with prior approval. Employees may be required to adjust their schedule in order to take the longer lunch. Employees are required to punch in and out when taking their lunch breaks. Employees are not required to punch in and out for their paid breaks as they are recallable to work at any time during said breaks.

Personnel employed in executive, administrative, or professional capacities generally are exempt from the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act. These employees are not required to fill out hourly time records but must account for daily attendance and time spent on particular categories of activities to be accountable for public projects and for payroll purposes.

All non-exempt employees are required to complete an individual time record showing the daily hours worked. All non-exempt employees are required to punch into the UKG System when reporting to duty and punch out of the UKG System when ending their shift. Employees are NOT allowed to work "off the clock." Employees who fail to properly punch in and out for work and meal periods will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

# **ARTICLE 10. PROBATIONARY PERIOD**

All new employees will be subject to a probationary period upon starting their employment. The purpose of the probationary period is to allow both the employee and the City the opportunity to assess fit, performance, and overall suitability for the role. Key points regarding the probationary period:

1. Duration: The probationary period will typically last for six months from the employee's start date unless specified by Iowa Code 400.

- Performance Evaluation: During the probationary period, employees will undergo regular performance evaluations to provide feedback on their progress and performance.
- 3. Training and Support: Employees will be provided with necessary training, resources, and support to help them succeed in their role during the probationary period.
- Termination: The City reserves the right to terminate employment at any time during the probationary period if performance or conduct is deemed unsatisfactory.
- Confirmation: Successful completion of the probationary period does not guarantee continued employment. Confirmation of employment following the probationary period will be based on performance and business needs.

# ARTICLE 11. BENEFITS

The City's Benefit package is set out as follows. It should be noted that this package can vary between departments and employees covered by independent boards and pursuant to applicable collective bargaining agreements. The following is a general overview of these benefits. Employees with specific questions regarding the benefit package within their department should address those questions to their Department Head, Supervisor or Human Resources.

Unless otherwise stated, Variable Part-time, Seasonal and Contracted employees are not eligible for benefits.

An employee using any combination of accruals in excess of 90 consecutive days will not continue to accrue.

#### **HOLIDAYS:**

The following will be recognized as paid holidays for City employees unless otherwise stipulated except those employees covered by independent boards or collective bargaining agreements.

New Year's Day	Veteran's Day			
Memorial Day	Thanksgiving Day			
Independence Day	Day after Thanksgiving Day			
Labor Day	Christmas Day			
Martin Luther King Day	President's Day			
영상 방법을 받는 것이 같아. 이 가슴이 집에 들어 있는 것이 없다.				

One (1) day (eight (8) hours) the last working day before or after Christmas, as designated by the Mayor.

Full-time employees will be paid at eight (8) hours per holiday. Regular part-time employees will be paid a pro-rated amount based upon their budgeted hours in each fiscal year. Employees shall be eligible for pay for any holiday falling within a pay period for which they received compensation.

When a holiday falls on Saturday, the holiday shall be observed on the preceding Friday. When a holiday falls on a Sunday, the holiday shall be observed on the following Monday.

Any employee eligible for overtime under Article 8, who works by request of the employer on their holiday shall be paid the holiday pay plus overtime rate of one and three-quarters  $(1 \ \frac{3}{4})$  times their regular rate for hours worked.

An employee shall forfeit their right to payment for any such holiday if they have an unexcused absence on the last regular working day preceding such holiday or on the next regular working day following such holiday.

For religious or other holidays not listed above, an employee must use vacation or personal days.

For Public Safety employees (Fire and Police), holidays will be granted as floating holidays.

- Police Lieutenants and the Police Chief will be given 88 hours of holiday pay each year on January 1<sup>st</sup>. Holiday pay not used by December 31<sup>st</sup> shall be forfeited.
- Sergeants will receive 132 hours of holiday pay due to working 2184 hours per year.

## VACATION:

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to grant its employees paid vacation time to accrue based on years of service. Use of accrued vacation time is to be granted, with due consideration to departmental staffing needs.

All full-time employees and regular part-time employees will accrue vacation leave benefits. Part-time employees will accrue vacation leave on a pro-rated basis based upon the number of hours budgeted each fiscal year.

Every employee shall be eligible for a vacation with pay after successfully completing the probationary period. Employees shall start to earn vacation leave at their first date of employment and shall accrue vacation time bi-weekly. Vacation accrual increases will take effect on the anniversary date. Employees receiving an increase in vacation will accumulate as set out below.

Vacation allowance shall be earned annually and shall be based on the employee's anniversary date as follows, unless otherwise stipulated by an employment agreement with that employee:

Employees working 2080 hours annually

10.11.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1		BI-weekly		
Years of Service	Vacation Period	Vacation Accrual		
0 through 5 years	80 hrs – 2 weeks	3.08 hours		
6 through 12 years	120 hrs - 3 weeks	4.62 hours		
13 through 20 years	160  hrs - 4  weeks	6.15 hours		
Over 20 Years	200 hrs - 5 weeks	7.69 hours		

D: Wookly

Employees working 2184 hours annually

	a construction	Bi-Weekly		
Years of Service	Vacation Period	Vacation Accrual		
0 through 5 years	84 hrs – 2 weeks	3.24 hours		
6 through 12 years	126 hrs - 3 weeks	4.85 hours		
13 through 20 years	168 hrs - 4 weeks	6.47 hours		
Over 20 Years	210 hrs - 5 weeks	8.08 hours		

Upon retirement, death, or any other type of separation, vacation credit shall be given based on the employee's accumulation.

Vacation requests shall be made in the following manner:

- Vacation requests must be made through UKG. All requests will be routed to the direct supervisor for approval. All vacation requests must be approved by the Department Head or designee or City Administrator before vacation may be taken. Scheduling of vacation time shall be the responsibility of Department Head or designee, subject to staffing needs.
- Vacation periods may be changed after they are approved only with the approval of the Department Head or designee or City Administrator.

Accrued vacation will be limited to an amount equal to 1 ½ times the employee's annual accrual rate at any point in time. Once that limit is met, the employee will begin to lose vacation accrual over the limit. It is the employee's responsibility to watch their accruals set out in their paystub to determine when the employee could lose vacation time if not used.

If a department is deemed as understaffed for more than 6 months by the Department Head and City Administrator, the City Administrator may grant an exception to allow vacation time to accrue past the 1 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> times the accrual rate. Once the accrual rate reaches 2 times the accrual rate, the employee will be paid out for vacation above that balance. This payout will be made on the last paycheck of each month that the department is deemed as understaffed and the employee accrues over their maximum rate.

• Supervisors may initiate this process but initial approval will be from the Department Head. The Department Head will then present to City Administrator for final approval. HR will be notified to adjust the HRIS and file the paperwork authorizing the extension.

Once the department is staffed to an acceptable level, employees will be given the choice to either:

- Have their current balance paid out down to 1.5x their accrual amount and their accrued limit be reset
   OR
- Have an additional 6 months from the date the department is deemed staffed to an acceptable level to take their vacation and then their accrued limit will be reset

An employee called in to work on a vacation day will receive pay of time and one half plus the vacation pay (double time and a half) or be paid time and one half and receive another day off later.

# SICK:

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to grant its employees paid sick time to be used during times of incapacitation for work. This includes time needed to address the medical needs of an immediate family member. Sick pay is not, however, interchangeable with paid vacation or holidays. The use of sick pay by any employee for non-medically related absences from work is considered to be sick pay abuse and subjects the employee to disciplinary action. Employees reporting off sick must do so prior to the start of the employee's work shift by contacting their direct supervisor.

- Sick pay does not include elective cosmetic procedures.
- No sick benefits shall be paid to employees for injuries incurred or received while the employee is working on the job of another employer (moonlighting)
- If an employee is exposed to a contagious disease and a doctor certifies the employee would endanger the health of others by attendance at duty, sick pay may be used.
- Employee doctor and dentist appointments may also be charged as sick pay when they cannot be scheduled outside the employee's regular work hours. Sick pay will only be allowed for the doctor's appointment and reasonable travel time to and from the doctor's office.

All regular full-time and part-time employees will accrue sick pay benefits. Eligible employees working 2080 hours annually shall earn and accrue sick pay at the rate of 7.39 maximum hours per pay period (2 days per month = 24 days per year) for continuous service starting on the date of hire unless provided for otherwise pursuant to a collective bargaining

agreement. Employees working 2184 hours annually will earn 11.08 hours per pay period. Part time employees will accrue sick pay on a pro-rated basis based upon the number of hours budgeted each fiscal year. Seasonal and/or temporary employees will not accrue sick pay benefits.

An illness or injury to spouse or minor child which requires the employee's immediate attention will cause time to be used from sick leave to make arrangements for medical and other needs up to a maximum of eighty (80) hours per calendar year (84 hours for employees working 2184 hours annually). This is also known as Dependent Sick.

On the first payday after January 1<sup>st</sup> of each year, each current employee shall be paid for 25% of accrued sick pay according to the following schedule:

- Employees working 2080 hours annually hours in excess of 1920, up to a maximum of forty-eight (48) hours and the employee's sick pay accrual will be reduced to 1920 hours.
- Employees working 2184 hours annually hours in excess of 2016, up to a maximum of seventy-two (72) hours and the employee's sick pay accrual will be reduced to 2016 hours.
- Employees in the Library department hours in excess of 960, up to a maximum of fortyeight (48) hours and the employee's sick pay accrual will be reduced to 960 hours.

The date used will be the pay period ending closest to January 1 of each year for determining payment. An individual must be employed at that time to be eligible for the payout.

Unless otherwise provided in a collective bargaining agreement, beginning January 1 of each year, each employee receives 8 hours casual time which must be used by the following December 31st. Casual time is deducted from employee's accumulated sick pay. No casual time will be permitted if another employee has to be called in and receives compensatory and/or overtime.

• Employees working 2184 hours annually will receive 12 hours of casual time annually.

An employee, on leave because of an occupational disability related to their employment, may take such sick pay allowance to which they are entitled and the prorated amount will be added to the amount of disability/worker's compensation which will result in an equivalent payment to the employee of a full salary for any particular period.

**Donated time -** Employees who have exhausted their sick pay may utilize vacation leave donated by another employee. Donations are voluntary and shall be turned in confidentially to the Human Resources department for the benefit of the employee on sick pay.

The Department Head or City Administrator may require that the use of sick pay be supported by a doctor's statement if the employee (or immediate family member) is off three (3) or more consecutive workdays OR takes more than three (3) workdays off in any 90 calendar day

period. An employee returning to work following serious illness or incapacitation will be required to present a written release from their physician at the employee's expense. *Please see our Leave Policy for more information*.

Employees shall at all times submit to examination by such medical examiner as may be designated by the city, when required by the appropriate department head or City Administrator. In cases of extended use of sick pay, the employee may be required to appear for a physical examination to determine whether FMLA or leave of absence is necessary.

Employees shall report prior to the start of their shift to their immediate supervisor when they are unable to work because of illness or injury. Each department will determine the amount of time needed to report off on sick pay. Department heads shall report to their departments and City Administrator if they are unable to work. Employees reporting shall inform their supervisors of the anticipated duration of the recuperation period. Text messages or phone calls to co-workers other than their immediate supervisor, are not sufficient notice.

Sick pay is not an accrued leave benefit and will not be paid out upon the employee's separation from employment with the City.

# **INCENTIVE:**

Unless a collective bargaining agreement provides otherwise, personal leave in the amount listed below shall be awarded for each pay period in which a full-time employee is not absent from work due to the use of sick leave.

- Employees working 2080 hours will earn one (1) hour of incentive per pay period
- Employees working 2184 hours will earn 1.5 hours of incentive per pay period

No exceptions shall be permitted to excuse an absence, except legal holidays, vacation, and personal days or employees on family medical leave. Personal leave may be taken at any time, but a minimum of twenty-four (24) hours' notice shall be given to the employee's supervisor subject to appropriate staff coverage.

A maximum of eight (8) hours of incentive may be carried over each year for employees working 2080 hours annually. A maximum of 12 hours of incentive time may be carried over each year for employees working 2184 hours annually.

The reset period shall be on January 1, each year.

# **PARENTAL LEAVE:**

An individual on parental leave may take up to 12 workweeks off under the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA). If an employee has accrued benefits, they will use this paid time off concurrently with their FMLA leave.

**NOTE**: At this time, parental leave does not count as dependent sick time, so if after using sick time for parental leave, the baby or other dependent defined as spouse or child, becomes ill, the employee may use 80 hours (84 for those working 2184 hours annually) dependent sick time (if available from accrued sick time) to use during that calendar year. *Please review our Leave policy for more information.* 

### **FUNERAL LEAVE:**

Employees may be granted bereavement leave for death in the immediate family, which shall not be deducted from an employee's accumulated sick leave as follows:

- (1) Up to five (5) days for the death of a spouse, child or stepchild.
- (2) Up to three (3) days for the death of a parent, stepparent, sibling, grandchild or employee's own grandparents.
- (3) Up to one (1) day for the death of a father/mother-in-law, brother/sister-in-law, son/daughter-in-law or spouse's grandparents.

Upon approval of the department head, the employee may use the leave within 12 months of the date of death. The employee must provide the department head with as much advanced notice as reasonably possible prior to using the leave, and be able to provide acceptable evidence of the death, the employees relationship to the deceased and that the service is being attended. Additionally, employees may not use this leave intermittently unless at the discretion of the department head or their designee.

Regular part-time employees will be granted funeral leave on a pro-rated basis.

### LONGEVITY PAY:

Under the city's new compensation plan effective on July 1, 2023, longevity payments are incorporated into the pay structure. Please review the Compensation Handbook for more information.

The City will pay full-time and part-time regular employees covered under a collective bargaining agreement a longevity rate based on \$25.00 per month for each five years of continuous service. As per the Fair Labor Standards Act, this will be paid as an hourly rate and applied to the base compensation rate to determine an employee's regular rate of pay to calculate for overtime, holiday, incentive, funeral, military, sick (casual and dependent), comp time payment and vacation pay.

Years of Service 5	Monthly Amount		Yearly Amount		2080 Hours Per hour		2184 Hours Per hour		2912 Hours Per hour		Library Per hour	
	\$	25.00	\$	300.00	\$	0.14	\$	0.14	\$	0.10	\$	0.15
10	\$	50.00	\$	600.00	\$	0.29	\$	0.27	\$	0.21	\$	0.30

15	\$ 75.00	\$ 900.00	\$ 0.43	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.31	\$ 0.45
20	\$ 100.00	\$ 1,200.00	\$ 0.58	\$ 0.55	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.60
25	\$ 125.00	\$ 1,500.00	\$ 0.72	\$ 0.69	\$ 0.52	\$ 0.75
30	\$ 150.00	\$ 1,800.00	\$ 0.87	\$ 0.82	\$ 0.62	\$ 0.90
35	\$ 175.00	\$ 2,100.00	\$ 1.01	\$ 0.96	\$ 0.72	\$ 1.05
40	\$ 200.00	\$ 2,400.00	\$ 1.15	\$ 1.10	\$ 0.82	\$ 1.20

\*for reference only - differences may be minimal due to rounding

### FLEX SPENDING PLAN & DEPENDENT CARE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM:

The City currently has a Flex Spending Plan and Dependent Care Assistance Program being administered by Advantage Administrators. These plans allows an employee to set aside dollars each year as a deduction to pay for qualified health and dependent care expenses. These dollars are deducted from the employee's wages before any income or social security taxes are paid. By using this tax savings plan, the employee will not only notice an increase in take home pay, but the employee will have access to a reimbursement account throughout the year to pay qualified expenses. This is on a calendar year basis.

Open enrollment is from November 1 – November 30 of each year. All changes will take effect January 1. A failure to sign up during this open enrollment period will result in the inability to utilize this plan for that year. All employees must sign up each year they wish to participate in the plan. The IRS sets the maximum amount of money that can be placed in this plan annually as well as how much can be carried over annually. Any amount left in the plan over that limit will be forfeited.

See Human Resources for further information regarding this Plan.

#### **RETIREMENT PLANS:**

All regular full time and regular part time employees are covered under one of the following City retirement plans:

- Sworn Police Officers & Fire Fighters are covered by Chapters 400 & 411 Code of Iowa. Contributions by employee and employer are determined by annual actuarial studies.
- All other covered employees participate in the Iowa Public Employees Retirement System and Social Security. Contributions by employees and employers are determined by Iowa Public Employees Retirement System. The State of Iowa sets the contribution rates for both the employee and the City of Ottumwa. This plan is subject to all State and Federal retirement regulations.

The City of Ottumwa also offers three (3) different 457(b) plan accounts for additional retirement savings. A 457 (b) plan is pre-tax contribution by the employee. The City of Ottumwa has partnered with Nationwide and MissionSquare.

## See Human Resources for further information.

# HEALTH AND LIFE INSURANCE:

The City offers Single to Family coverage to all of its full-time employees. The City has a self-funded plan that is currently being administered by Wellmark Blue Cross and Blue Shield. Currently, the City pays 90% of the monthly premium for a Family Hospital, Medical, Surgical Group Insurance Plan, including major medical coverage and dental coverage, dental coverage to be on the employee only, and 90% of the monthly premium for a single person Hospital, Medical, Surgical Group Insurance Plan, including major medical coverage and dental coverage. In addition, the City pays 90% of the monthly premium for the same type of plan for an employee/spouse or an employee/child(ren). At this time, there is a \$300 deductible for single plans and a \$600 deductible for family plans. The out of pocket is \$1,000 for single plans and \$2,000 for family plans.

Health insurance will be extended to part-time employees in compliance with the Affordable Care Act (ACA). Employees who are budgeted to work more than 30 hours per week upon initial hire will be offered immediate participation in the City's health insurance plans. The City has established the following initial measurement period to determine eligibility for part-time associates budgeted under 30 hours per week:

- Measurement period 12 months from 05/01 04/30
- Administration period 2 months from 05/01 06/30. The administrative period will align with open enrollment in May of each year to allow employees that qualify to enroll in coverage to start coverage July 1<sup>st</sup>.
- Stability 12 months from 07/01 06/30 which aligns with our health insurance plan year

The City currently provides a three-tier drug card program for employees and their dependents. The three-tier drug card program consists of a \$10.00/\$25.00/\$40.00 co-pay effective January 1, 2008. The employee currently pays 10% of the cost for these plans. The plan that is in place meets all State and Federal regulations as well as under the Affordable Care Act, including coverage for adult children to age 26. This plan will be subject to change based upon Federal and State regulations.

Any employee who is eligible for insurance coverage under this policy and seeks to include any dependents under their plan, including a spouse, partner, and/or children, will be required to provide proof of the eligible dependent relationship. Documentation of the dependent relationship must be provided to Human Resources before the requested coverage will go into effect. Examples of documents that may be used to verify the dependent relationship can include a marriage certificate, common law affidavit with the current year 1040 tax return, or birth certificate (for child dependents). A full list of accepted documents can be obtained from Human Resources. Questions regarding dependent verification should be directed to Human Resources. The City of Ottumwa offers Life Insurance for all full-time regular, active employees working a minimum of 40 hours each week. Employees will become eligible for Life Insurance on their start date. Employees may purchase coverage for qualified dependents as per the current pricing schedule. Dependents are defined as per the plan document and schedule of insurance. Please contact Human Resources for a copy of the current rates.

#### Please review the Insurance Policy and plan documents from our provider for further information.

# **TELECOMMUTING:**

At the City of Ottumwa, we recognize the evolving landscape of work and the growing trend of telecommuting opportunities. Our telecommuting policy is designed to provide clear guidelines and support for employees who telecommute, ensuring their productivity, engagement, and overall well-being while promoting a healthy work-life balance.

All positions have been reviewed and classified if they are eligible for telecommuting. Telecommuting is not an entitlement, it is not a companywide benefit, and it in no way changes the terms and conditions of employment with the City of Ottumwa. Approval for telecommuting is at the sole discretion of the Department Head and City Administrator and can be discontinued at any time. Physical presence at the employee's designated work location is the general expectation for all employees.

Please review the full Telecommuting Policy for further information.

# **ARTICLE 12. BENEFITS CONTINUATION - COBRA**

The Federal Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) gives employees and their qualified beneficiaries the opportunity to continue health insurance coverage under the City's health plan when a "qualifying event" would normally result in the loss of eligibility. Some common qualifying events are resignation, termination of employment, or death of an employee; a reduction in an employee's hours or a leave of absence; an employee's divorce or legal separation; and a dependent child no longer meeting eligibility requirements.

Under COBRA, the employee or beneficiary pays the full cost of coverage plus an administration fee. The City provides each eligible employee with a written notice describing rights granted under COBRA when the employee becomes eligible for coverage under the City's rights and obligations. Contact the Human Resources Department for more information about COBRA.

# ARTICLE 13. EMPLOYEE LEAVE POLICY

Eligible employees may request leave pursuant to the terms and conditions of the federal Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA). If an employee does not qualify for leave under FMLA,

eligible employees may qualify for a leave of absence for a period not to exceed one (1) year, unless otherwise stipulated by a collective bargaining agreement.

If an employee has accrued time off (sick, vacation, comp), they will use this time concurrently with FMLA or a paid leave of absence. If an employee has accrued time off and only qualifies for a personal leave of absence, they must exhaust the accrued time before taking an unpaid leave of absence.

The Department Head may authorize leave with pay, which will not be charged to vacation or sick leave, for the following reasons:

- For appearance in court, either as a member of the jury, or when required to appear as a witness in a criminal case. If the employee is required to appear as a witness in a civil case not involving the City or the employee is a Defendant in a criminal case, the employee will need to take accrued leave. When an employee appears in court pursuant to jury duty or as a result of a subpoena during regular working hours and receives full pay from the City, any jury or witness fees that the employee might receive except for mileage from the Court, will be turned over to the City Clerk's office.
- For attendance at an official meeting where the good of the City is involved, but within the budget allowance for this purpose. All leave with pay except those related to sickness or injury must be applied for in advance.

Please refer to the Leave of Absence Policy for more information.

# ARTICLE 14. MILITARY LEAVE

In accordance with Iowa Code, Chapter 29A.28, "Leave of Absence of Civil Employees," all municipal employees when ordered by proper authority to active military service shall be entitled to a leave of absence for the period of such active service without loss of pay during the first thirty days of such leave of absence.

- Active service for a period of less than thirty days: When such active service is for periods
  of less than 30 days, a leave of absence shall be required and the employee will be paid for
  those days that the employee would have normally worked. Payments will not exceed
  thirty (30) total calendar days in any calendar year.
- Active service for a period of more than thirty days: When such active service is for a continuous period greater than thirty days, this leave of absence will be without pay except for the first thirty days during which time the employee will suffer no loss of normal pay. This means the employee will be paid only for those days that normally would have been work days during this first thirty day period. But, again, in any case, payments for

accumulated periods of less than thirty (30) days and more than thirty (30) days will not exceed payments for greater than a total combined period of thirty (30) days.

The period of thirty days for such payment begins with the date such employees are ordered to report to their home station in preparation for mobilization.

The proper authority for any such activation is the Office of the Adjutant General, Headquarters, Iowa National Guard, for National Guard soldiers, or the Office of the Adjutant General, Headquarters, US Forces Command for soldiers of the Army Reserve. The authorization for the City to make such payment will be a valid copy of written orders with appropriate order numbers from the authorizing headquarters provided to the City Administrator or designee.

# ARTICLE 15. HARASSMENT POLICY

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa, Iowa, to strictly prohibit discrimination and harassment and to maintain a professional and quality working environment for all employees or future employees. It is the City's policy that all employees have a right to work in an environment free of discrimination and harassment based on sex, age, race, national origin, religion, disability, genetic information, sexual orientation, marital status, or any other basis protected by federal, state, or local law. The City prohibits harassment of its employees in any form—by supervisors, co-workers, customers, or suppliers.

The City of Ottumwa has a zero tolerance policy for any form of harassment in the workplace, and will treat all incidents seriously and promptly investigate all allegations of sexual harassment. Any person found to have harassed another will face disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal from employment. All complaints of harassment will be taken seriously and treated with respect and in confidence.

Please refer to the full Anti-Harassment Policy for more information.

# **ARTICLE 16. INTERNAL INVESTIGATIONS**

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to provide a method by which employee conduct may be investigated by the city to: (1) protect the public from employee misconduct, (2) protect the city's image and avoid claims against the city, (3) protect the employee against false allegations of misconduct, (4) remove unfit personnel, and (5) correct procedural problems. Investigations involving Police and Fire personnel shall be handled pursuant to Chapter 80F of the Code of Iowa.

 The City Administrator or department head may cause an internal investigation to be initiated. Unless the City Administrator or designee is the subject of the investigation, he/she will be notified and participate in the investigation. A copy of the report will be forwarded to the City Administrator.

- The person initiating the internal investigation shall appoint one or more city employees to conduct the investigation.
- 3. The internal investigation shall be conducted in a manner substantially similar to a Police Department internal investigation. The person or persons conducting the investigation shall consult the attorney designated by the City Administrator before initiating the investigation to ensure that the investigation's procedures comply with appropriate legal standards.
- 4. The employee under investigation and any other employee with information about the matter shall be required to answer fully and truthfully all questions related to their fitness for city employment and the performance of official duties. Refusal or failure to answer such questions fully or truthfully may result in disciplinary action, including termination. The investigator who is conducting the investigation will provide all necessary warnings to the employee required by law, including but not limited to the Garrity Warning.
- 5. Upon completion of the internal investigation, those assigned to conduct the investigation shall make full written report to the person initiating the investigation for review and disposition. Copies of the completed investigation report shall be forwarded to Human Resources and the City Administrator.

# ARTICLE 17. EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (EAP)

The purpose of this Employee Assistance Program (EAP) policy is to provide our employees and their dependents with access to resources and support for addressing personal or work-related challenges that may affect their well-being, ability to perform their job effectively, and overall quality of life. We are committed to fostering a healthy and productive work environment. Our organization recognizes the importance of supporting employees' mental health and personal well-being. Therefore, we have established an Employee Assistance Program (EAP) to provide confidential, professional assistance to employees and their immediate family members. Our current EAP provider is CuraLink which can be reached at 1-888-881-LINC (5462).

The EAP ensures that all interactions and discussions between employees and EAP counselors remain strictly confidential, within legal limits. Information shared with the EAP will not be disclosed to supervisors, managers, or colleagues without the employee's written consent, unless required by law.

The EAP offers a wide range of support services, including but not limited to:

- a. Short-term counseling: Confidential counseling sessions with licensed professionals to address personal, family, or work-related concerns.
- b. Work-life balance assistance: Resources and guidance on managing stress, improving relationships, time management, and similar challenges.

- c. Referrals: Assistance in identifying appropriate resources and referrals for specialized needs, such as legal, financial, childcare, eldercare, or substance abuse services.
- d. Crisis intervention: Support for employees facing urgent and critical situations that may impact their well-being and ability to function at work.

All regular full-time and part-time employees, as well as family members in their home, are eligible to utilize the EAP services.

Employees can access EAP services by contacting the designated EAP provider's phone number or website. The EAP provider will arrange an initial appointment or assessment to identify the employee's needs and recommend appropriate resources.

The EAP services are provided at no cost to the employee or their immediate family members. Any additional services or treatments beyond the scope of the EAP may require the employee to seek coverage through their health insurance or other resources.

An employee may call directly for an EAP appointment or may be referred to the EAP if it is observed that the employee has a deterioration in work performance or attendance or other incidents which indicate a possibility of a personal problem.

- a. Consult with human resources, management or legal department to confirm the Formal Management Referral is appropriate
- b. Prior to meeting with the employee, contact the SupportLinc program at 1-888-881-5462 for a consultation with a Care Advocate to review the process and discuss expectations.
- c. The SupportLinc Care Advocate will provide the Referral Contact with a case number that the employee should reference when calling.
- d. The Care Advocate will send the Authorization for Disclosure of Records and Information (ROI) form. This form must be signed by the employee and a witness and returned to the Care Advocate.
- e. The employee should be instructed to contact SupportLinc, typically within 24 hours, and reference their case number.
- f. A Formal Referral Specialist (FRS) will be assigned to the case and will provide compliance updates to the Referral Contact at the agreed upon frequency and per the agreed upon method of communication. If the employee is compliant and completes all recommended services, a completion letter will be sent to the Referral Contact.
- g. If the employee is not compliant, the Referral Contact will also be notified.
- h. If the employee chooses not to accept assistance at this time, the supervisor should reinforce the expectation for improved performance and the consequences for failure to improve. The supervisor should also point out that the EAP will be

available should the employee change their mind in the future. The discussion of the EAP as an option should be clearly documented by the supervisor.

i. The supervisor will be sensitive to the employee's needs while the employee is involved in the program and participate, as needed, in the continuing recovery plan.

It is expected that city employees will comply with any referrals for diagnosis and cooperate with prescribed counseling or therapy. Employees who refuse evaluation, diagnosis and treatment, if indicated, will be handled in accordance with standard administrative disciplinary policies for unacceptable job performance. The City of Ottumwa EAP is not to be considered a substitute for disciplinary action and failure to receive treatment and to make satisfactory progress will result in the employee being subject to normal disciplinary procedures.

Time away from work will be treated the same as for any other absence due to illness, injury, or for personal reasons. An employee may use accumulated available sick leave, vacation, personal days and/or compensatory time during the treatment if the employee must be absent. It is the responsibility of the employee to advise their department immediately of the need to be absent from work. An unpaid leave must be requested for any portion of leave time not covered by paid leave, pursuant to standard procedures.

In cases of drug and alcohol abuse treatment, the treatment must be provided in an approved facility. The employee or dependent must be sure that the facility is approved before entering. Employees or dependents that receive alcohol and\or drug abuse treatment are expected to participate in follow-up therapy. In cases where the employee is referred to a treatment center in lieu of discipline, the employee must remain for the full course of treatment or the employee will be subject to the originally planned discipline. The cost of drug and alcohol abuse treatment will be paid by the employee subject to any coverage by the City's group health insurance program.

An employee who must be absent from work because of counseling or treatment shall be returned to their regular position with full benefits and seniority afforded other employees with medical problems if the position has not been filled. The department head will require the returning employee to furnish a return to work release.

### ARTICLE 18. ACCIDENT REVIEW

All City employees are responsible for promptly reporting any accidents or near misses that occur while they are on duty. Employees who fail to report any accident will be subject to discipline up to and including termination. A Police report must be filed for all motor vehicle accidents involving on duty City employees and City vehicles. It is the responsibility of the vehicle operator, unless totally incapacitated by the accident, to make sure a Police report is filed. The vehicle operator is also responsible for promptly completing employee accident report forms, which may be obtained from the Department Heads, Human Resources Department or in UKG. All accidents involving City vehicles shall be reported to the Police Department and an officer may be dispatched to do the initial investigation and to complete an accident report. The officer will perform a full investigation to determine if the accident was caused as a result of violating a City or State traffic law. The Police Department will forward a copy of all reports made to the HR Department. Depending on the circumstances of the accident, the Sheriff's Department or the Iowa State Patrol may be called to perform an investigation.

Department Heads and supervisors are responsible for reviewing all reports related to accidents or near misses, ensuring the completion of all reports, providing additional information as needed and for promptly forwarding all reports to the HR Department.

The HR Department shall be empowered to review all personal injury accidents and Workers' Compensation claims and all records and information relating to such incidents. The HR Department shall have the right to require written reports from such persons as deemed appropriate for the proper determination of the facts surrounding each accident and shall have access to such documentary evidence as may be needed to complete the investigation. This allows the employee, supervisor and Department Head an opportunity to submit factual as well as subjective information who will determine whether or not an employee was negligent in actions which contributed to the accident or near miss.

Before making a determination, the HR Department and Department Head will fully investigate each accident or near miss. The procedure for investigation will be established by the HR Department. The determination of negligence will be based on all information presented and not exclusively on a violation of the City or State traffic codes. The HR Department will work with the Department Head to determine any disciplinary action needed.

The Employee may appeal the disciplinary ruling in writing, submitted to the City Administrator within ten (10) working days of the dated written notice sent to the Employee of the actions. The City Administrator shall review the appeal, may interview the employee, witnesses, and will speak to the Department Head and/or Supervisor. Within thirty (30) days of the receipt of the written notice by the Employee, the City Administrator may affirm, modify, or reverse the ruling based upon the merits presented at the appeal.

The following will be classified as vehicle/equipment accidents for the purpose of review by the HR Department:

- 1. Property damage to a third party
- 2. Damage to City vehicle or City property
- 3. Bodily injury to a third party as a result of an accident
- 4. Bodily injury to employee

# Definitions:

- 1. Unavoidable an accident/incident which resulted in a finding of no-fault.
- Minor, but avoidable the accident is one that poses minimum danger to life and property, a mistake.
- 3. Avoidable/mitigating circumstances an accident with extenuating circumstances.
- 4. Avoidable/negligence the individual responsible for the act or action had a duty and that duty was violated. The act caused the accident. Damages resulted.
- 5. Avoidable/Carelessness the individual responsible for the act or action carelessly violated a law or one or more specific safety policies and procedures.
- Negligence with intent act or actions which demonstrate an intentional lack of care or caution of consequences marked by total disregard for caution when that person should have realized it.

# Accident Causes

Worker's Compensation accidents can usually be broken down generally into two causes:

- 1. an UNSAFE ACT usually account for 85% of accidents
  - a. Making safety devices inoperable
  - b. Failure to use guards provided
  - c. Using defective equipment
  - d. Servicing equipment in motion
  - e. Failure to use proper tools or equipment
  - f. Operating machinery at unsafe speed
  - g. Failure to use proper tools or equipment
  - h. Operating without authority
  - i. Lack of skill or knowledge
  - j. Unsafe loading or placing
  - k. Improper lifting, lowering or carrying
  - 1. Taking unsafe position
  - m. Unnecessary haste
  - n. Influence of abusive substances
  - o. Physical limitation or mental attitude
  - p. Unaware of hazard
  - q. Unsafe act of another
- 2. an UNSAFE CONDITION usually account for 15% of accidents
  - a. Inadequate guards of protection
  - b. Defective tools or equipment
  - c. Unsafe condition of machine
  - d. Congested work area
  - e. Poor housekeeping

- f. Unsafe floors, platforms, stairways
- g. Improper material storage
- h. Inadequate warning system
- i. Fire or explosion hazards
- j. Hazardous substances
- k. Inadequate ventilation
- I. Excessive noise
- m. Inadequate illumination
- n. Hazardous atmosphere: gases, dust
- o. Fumes or vapors

All unsafe conditions should be reported immediately to the supervisor.

#### Accidents Involving On-Duty Employees Operating City-Owned Vehicles:

When available and if the severity of damage necessitates it or the accident involves an injury, an outside law enforcement agency may be requested to conduct the investigation. This will require supervisors and officers to use their discretion as to whether an outside agency will be contacted. If the Police Department does investigate the accident, the investigating office will then forward the accident report as well as any other paperwork relating to the investigation to the City Administrator or designee, who will determine whether a traffic citation should be issued and, if so, to whom.

The Police Department is not precluded from taking enforcement action against any driver for those violations that are incidental to the accident, such as drunk driving or driving under suspension. The Police Department may also arrest any driver or occupant for a criminal offense that may be observed. City employees may also be subject to drug and alcohol testing based upon the City's Substance Abuse Policy set out in Article 35.

# ARTICLE 19. WORKER'S COMPENSATION/ RESTRICTED DUTY ASSIGNMENTS

Employees who are injured on the job could be eligible for worker's compensation coverage. IMWCA is the City's Worker's Compensation administrator for employees.

#### Process

The Employee is required to promptly report any injury by calling the "Company Nurse" telephone number. If the injury is severe and the employee is unable to call, the employee should seek immediate treatment and the employee's immediate supervisor will make the report. This number may be accessed in each department or from Human Resources.

Failure to report an injury promptly without a reasonable explanation may result in disciplinary action against an employee, the supervisor if he/she fails to report the injury, and potentially could result in a denial of work related injury benefits.

The "Company Nurse" will direct the injured employee for treatment. Employees are required to follow all treatment protocol as directed. Medical bills for treatment are to be forwarded to the Human Resource Department if not sent directly to IMWCA.

The City will follow all IMWCA and Iowa Code policies pertaining to leave and payments during that time.

\*Employees covered under MFPRSI will follow the same process as outlined here. Payment during an injury will be processed through the City, not IMWCA.

Please refer to our Leave of Absence Policy pertaining to pay during leave.

#### Restricted Duty Assignments

The City of Ottumwa has established a policy for employees to Return-to-Work or Light Duty assignments after injury or illness for employees who are unable to return to their regular job classifications. This includes employees who are temporarily unable to perform the full functions of their position.

This policy is not intended to supersede or modify the procedures applicable to employees eligible for reasonable accommodation under the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) or leave benefits under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA). Inquiries about the ADA or FMLA should be directed to the human resource department (HR).

Please refer to our current Return-to-Work/Light Duty Policy for more information.

# ARTICLE 20. EMPLOYEE PHYSICALS AND MEDICAL SERVICES

This policy is established relative to physical examinations for new employees and for medical services for work related injuries and illnesses. The purpose of the policy is to establish a designated Physician or Clinic to perform physical examinations for all new City employees including Police and Fire and to perform medical services for all work related injuries and illnesses. Emergency care will be handled by the Emergency Department of Ottumwa Regional Health Center if after the doctor's regularly scheduled office hours or in case of medical emergencies. New employee physicals are required for all regular full and part-time employees, which also includes a drug screen and a hearing baseline test. Lifeguards will be required to undergo a drug screen prior to employment. Those physicals are currently conducted by Occupational Health at

the Ottumwa Regional Health Center. Drug testing will also occur at the Ottumwa Regional Health Center. All pre-employment physicals and drug testing are paid for by the City.

Any work related injury shall be reported to the on-call Company Nurse promptly. Please see Article 19 for further information regarding Worker's Compensation claims. Under the Iowa Worker's Compensation law Chapter 85, the City is authorized to choose the medical care provided for employees who are injured on the job.

Any employee who is required to hold a CDL pursuant to their position, may be required to undergo drug and/or alcohol testing as a result of any accident while on duty.

# ARTICLE 21. FITNESS FOR DUTY

# Fitness for Duty:

The City endeavors to provide a safe workplace. This policy applies when an employee is having observable difficulty performing their work duties in a manner that is safe for the employee and/or for their co-workers, or is posing a safety threat to self or others.

The purposes of this fitness-for-duty policy are:

- 1. To promote the safety and health of employees and citizens
- 2. To establish procedures by which the City can evaluate an employee's ability to safely and competently perform their duties when a health or safety problem arises; and
- 3. To comply with applicable law.

# **Procedures:**

- Employees are responsible for managing their health in such a way that they can safely
  perform their essential job functions, with or without reasonable accommodation, e.g.,
  employee with the flu should stay home, and employees taking medications that advise
  against driving should not drive.
- 2. Employees at work or on-call must remain in a fit condition for the entire period.
- Supervisors may refer employees for a fitness-for-duty evaluation as provided by these procedures.
- 4. Before a supervisor refers an employee for a fitness-for-duty evaluation, the Human Resources Manager must approve the evaluation unless the circumstances require immediate action. As an alternative to requiring an employee to submit to a fitness-forduty evaluation, the supervisor may send the employee home with pay on an administrative leave pending a determination whether to require a fitness-for-duty evaluation.
- 5. Application of this policy is not intended as a substitute for other City policies or procedures related to performance. In addition, application of this policy is not a substitute

for discipline. In any situation involving misconduct or violation of City policy, disciplinary action may be taken.

- 6. The City will pay the cost of fitness-for-duty evaluations and will pay the employee for time spent in the fitness-for-duty evaluation.
- 7. An impartial, independent healthcare evaluator, with appropriate expertise in areas including one or more of the following: medical, psychological, alcohol, or other drug conditions, will conduct a fitness-for-duty evaluation.
- 8. The City will make the final determination of an employee's fitness-for-duty status.
- An employee referred for a fitness-for-duty evaluation will be relieved of duties pending completion of the evaluation. Generally, the employee will be placed on administrative leave.
- 10. When an employee is found to be unfit for some or all duties, their employment status will be determined on a case-by-case basis, in accordance with City policy and practice and applicable law. The employee may be placed on a medical leave, intermittent leave, or restricted duty.
- 11. An employee's pay status while fitness for duty is being determined will depend on their employment status and the facts of the case.
- 12. In all cases, the City must receive a "return-to-work/fitness-for-duty form" from the independent evaluator before an employee may return to full or restricted duty.
- 13. In most cases, a re-entry conference with the supervisor and the Human Resources manager (if appropriate) will occur prior to the employee's return to work.
- 14. Noncompliance with a request for a fitness-for-duty evaluation may be considered insubordination and constitute cause if disciplinary action is warranted. False information or the omission of information in the course of a determination of the employee's fitness for duty may also lead to discipline. Employees are expected to fully cooperate with a determination of their fitness for duty.
- 15. Confidentiality/privacy
  - a. Records of fitness-for-duty evaluations will be treated as confidential medical records and be kept separate from existing personnel files; this information will be shared only as permitted by law.
  - b. After an evaluation, information available to the employee's supervisor will be limited to:
    - i. Whether a person is fit to resume some or all of their job duties
    - ii. Whether a person is a direct threat to self or others
    - iii. Whether a person needs specific reasonable accommodations

This policy may be modified without notice in order to comply with applicable law.

### Fitness-for-Duty Certification

Employee:

Department/Location:

Status: \_\_\_\_\_ Full time \_\_\_\_\_ Part time On leave since: \_\_\_\_\_\_

You have my permission to have a healthcare provider contact the healthcare provider indicated on this certification for purposes of clarification related to this serious health condition, if necessary.

Signed: \_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_ (Information below to be completed by healthcare provider)

Effective as of this date, the above named employee is hereby certified as fit to resume work duties as follows:

Full-time duties, no restrictions

\_\_\_\_\_ Full-time duties, with the following restrictions (conditions and duration):

\_\_\_\_ Part-time duties, no restrictions

Part-time duties, with the following restrictions (conditions and duration):

Intermittent duties, with the following restrictions (conditions and duration):

Name of healthcare provider:	
Address:	
Telephone:	
Type of practice/ specialty:	
Signed:	Date:

## ARTICLE 22. PERSONNEL FILES/EMPLOYEE ACCESS

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa that personnel files contain all information relevant to the employment history of each city employee. It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to permit access by all city employees to their own personnel files and to provide for correction of any erroneous information maintained in such files. Only information related to job performance or business necessity will be maintained in these files.

- Official personnel files shall be kept at City Hall in the Human Resource office. As the City transitions to an electronic HRIS (UKG), these files may also be held within the system but maintained by Human Resources. The HRIS meets the requirements as established in sections 107 and 209 of the Employee Retirements Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (ERISA) pertaining to maintenance of records.
  - a. Personnel files include all relevant employee information including the following: application for employment, commendations; certificates of completion of any special training, class or degree program; performance evaluations; notices of employee counseling, reprimands, suspensions and any other disciplinary actions; discrimination complaints and statements of grievances. Copies of any performance evaluations and disciplinary actions shall be forwarded to the City Administrator for review.
  - All medical information will be kept in a separate Medical file. This will include leave of absence requests, doctor's notes and results of medical exams required by the City.
  - c. All Confidential information will be kept in a separate confidential file. This will include background checks, employment / payroll verification.
- 2. City employees will be permitted access to their employment files during normal office hours in the Human Resource office, provided that the employee has requested in writing access to their own file. Employees will be permitted to examine, take notes and make copies of any materials contained in their file. Employees wishing to examine their files must have the permission of their supervisor or department head to leave the job. The Human Resource Manager or the person designated by the City Administrator must be present during this examination and may require 24 hour advance notice or schedule review in advance at such time as mutually agreeable.
  - a. If there are files that are electronic, the employee will be permitted to view those items through the current HRIS.
- 3. An employee may request correction of any alleged misinformation contained in these files. If this request is denied, the employee will receive an explanation of the reason thereof, and will be permitted to place a concise statement of disagreement in the file.
- 4. Access to the employee's personnel file will be limited to the employee, the employee's department head, Human Resource Manager or representative, City Administrator, by the lawful custodian of the records, or by another person duly authorized to release information, unless otherwise ordered by a court.
- 5. Except when authorized by a statement signed by the employee or former employee, no information concerning the employee will be given to an outside source other than: confirmation of employment, confirmation of salary, dates of employment, job title, and department as well as any information considered public records pursuant to Iowa Code Chapter 22, as it may be amended from time to time. It should be noted that under Iowa Code Section 22.7(11)(a)(5) the fact that an employee resigned in lieu of termination, was

discharged, or was demoted as the result of a disciplinary action, and the documented reasons and rationale for the resignation in lieu of termination, the discharge, or the demotion is considered public record. A demotion is interpreted as changing an employee from a position in a given classification to a position in a classification having a lower pay grade.

6. All requests for information pertaining to current or previous employment with the City will be forwarded to the Human Resource Manager.

## **ARTICLE 23. PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS**

It is the policy of the City of Ottumwa to ensure that city revenues are appropriately spent on wages by periodically evaluating the job performance of each employee. It is the policy of the City that each employee may receive an evaluation annually by their supervisor. This procedure will assist in employee performance improvement, assist the employee in setting goals, and determining training if necessary.

- 1. The job performance of each employee will be evaluated by their supervisor at the completion of thirty (30) days of the employee's anniversary date.
- 2. The evaluations shall be conducted privately between the employee and the supervisor at a time and place designated by the department head.
- The job performance of each department head will be evaluated by the City Administrator at least once a year and before receiving any merit increases.
- 4. Each employee shall receive a written copy of the results of the evaluation. The form of the evaluation shall be prescribed by the City Administrator. The employee will be asked to sign the evaluation to indicate that they have discussed it with their department head. A refusal to sign the evaluation shall be so noted on the form.
- A portion of the evaluation shall consist of designating areas where improvement is needed. At the time of the next evaluation, the evaluator shall note whether improvement has been achieved in those areas.
- 6. The evaluation shall become a part of the employee's personnel file.

## ARTICLE 24. ACCESS TO CITY ADMINISTRATOR

Employees may have access to the City Administrator to present complaints, disputes or disagreements for which union grievance procedures or Civil Service procedures are not applicable. Before employees meet with the City Administrator they shall first present their complaints, disputes or disagreements in a timely fashion through their departmental chain-of-command and\or Human Resource Manager. In the event that such use of the chain of command constitutes part of the complaint or dispute, the employee may request a confidential hearing with the City Administrator by confidential written request.

### ARTICLE 25. CYBERSECURITY

The use of electronic mail and the Internet is necessary for City employees, elected officials, and others serving in an official capacity with the City to communicate with each other more efficiently and to provide superior customer service, increase productivity, and provide opportunities for professional growth. The City encourages the use of these media and associated services because these communications and access to information are useful in conducting City business. It remains, however, that electronic media and services provided on or through City devices are City property and their purpose is to facilitate City business. The goal of this policy is to encourage the responsible and prudent use of this resource.

With the rapidly changing nature of electronic media, this policy cannot establish rules to cover or anticipate every possible situation. This policy is intended to express the City's philosophy and establish general principles to be applied in the use of electronic media and services on City property or with City-owned devices.

Please refer to our Cybersecurity Handbook which outlines the following seven (7) policies:

- General Email/Internet Security and Use
- Personally Identifiable Information and Protected Personally Identifiable (PII) Information Requirements Applicable to all Federal Awards (PII)
- Cell Phone (revision to policy #56-2015)
- Bring Your Own Device (BYOD)
- Acceptable Use
- Online Social Networking
- SAQ Point-to Point Encryption (P2PE)

#### ARTICLE 26. DISCIPLINARY PRACTICES/PROCEDURE

Certain rules and regulations governing the conduct of all City employees must be adhered to by all employees in order to ensure safe, efficient and successful operation of city functions. This policy is not intended to abrogate the appointing authority's discretion to discipline and/or terminate an at will employee.

To ensure a safe, efficient and effective working environment, city employees need to adhere to city and departmental rules regarding appropriate conduct on the job. It may sometimes be necessary for a supervisor to take disciplinary action with an employee. The City is committed to a policy of progressive discipline. Progressive discipline is defined as a series of disciplinary measures, ranging from employee counseling to discharge of an employee, designed to effectively correct problems as they occur and to let an employee know if their conduct is inappropriate. However, the City reserves the right to terminate promptly or bypass progressive disciplinary steps in the event of flagrant and/or intentional misconduct.

The following items will be considered to be infractions subject to disciplinary action up to and including discharge from employment. This list is not all inclusive of all acts that may be subject to disciplinary action and are illustrative only, but not limited to, the types of behavior for which disciplinary action may be taken.

- Gifts, Gratuities, Fees, Rewards, Loans Employees shall not, under any circumstances, solicit or accept any gift, gratuity, loan, reward, or fee when there is any direct connection between it and their Department or employment. Employees must abide by the State's Gift Law, Iowa Code Chapter 68B, as it may be amended from time to time.
- Controlled Substances Employees shall not use controlled substances other than those prescribed to them by a physician.
- Drugs No employee shall be at work while under the influence of drugs or be unfit for work because of their excessive use. This includes the abuse of prescription drugs.
- Alcohol No employee shall report to work while under the influence of alcohol or drink alcohol while at work.
- False Injury Claims Employees injured while not at work shall not falsely claim it to be an injury while on the job.
- Embezzlement theft or misappropriation of funds, equipment or property placed in one's trust or belonging to the City.
- Employee Arrested or Cited An employee who has been arrested or cited for any criminal
  violation shall immediately notify the Human Resource department in writing. Conviction
  of a crime closely or directly related to the ability of the employee to perform their job
  effectively.
- Policies Employees shall observe and obey the lawful verbal and written rules, duties, policies, procedures and practices of the City of Ottumwa.
- Professional Conduct Employees shall conduct themselves toward the public in a civil and professional manner that indicates a service orientation and that will foster public respect and cooperation.
- Performance Employees shall perform their duties in a manner which shall maintain the highest standards of efficiency in carrying out the functions and objectives of the City. Unsatisfactory performance may be demonstrated by an unwillingness or inability to perform assigned tasks or a failure to conform to work standards established for the position.
- Willful, careless, and/or repeated violation of departmental rules, which have been properly
  posted, standard operating procedures, or any other rules or regulations promulgated by the
  City.

- Falsification, alteration, deletion of required information or failure to include material information on any application or City record Punching the time clock or unauthorized completion of a time slip for another employee.
- Abusive, improper treatment during the performance of duty to any member of the public, fellow employee or City official, including harassment on the basis of race, creed, color, sec, national origin, religion, age, sexual orientation, marital status, mental or physical disability, or any behavior or harassment which has the effect of producing a hostile work environment.
- Sleeping On the Job Employees shall not sleep on the job.
- Judgment or Condition No employee shall report to work or be on the job when their judgment or physical condition has been impaired by alcohol, medication, or other substances.
- Use of Equipment Employees are accountable for the proper use and care of any property
  or equipment assigned to them, used by them, or placed in their care. Equipment shall not
  be used in a manner not specified in procedure, directives, training, or in a fashion other
  than the intended use. If equipment is broken or malfunctions, the employee shall report
  it to the appropriate person in prescribed manner.
- Committing Unsafe Acts Employees shall not commit acts or behave in such a manner that has the potential for endangering or injuring themselves, another person, or property. Disregard for safety policies and procedures, including proper use of safety gear, clothing or equipment.
- Cooperation with Employees, the Public and Other Officials Employees shall not engage in disorderly or abusive/violent conduct with other members and/or personnel from other City departments or agencies as well as the public.
- Safe Driving The driver of any City vehicle shall operate said vehicle in a reasonable and safe manner, exercising due caution and judgment, following all state and federal traffic regulations, including the mandatory use of seatbelts within City vehicles.
- Possession of Firearms or Explosives Possession of firearms or explosives on City
  property are prohibited by City employees except by certified police officers, those
  certified by the Iowa Law Enforcement Academy and currently the Deputy Fire Chief.
- Reporting for Work Employees shall be punctual in reporting for work at the time and place designated by their supervisor(s). Employees shall not provide a false excuse for an absenteeism for which pay is received.
- Employees are required to maintain valid driver's license, and any endorsements required in said job description.
- Insubordination.
- Employees are required to maintain all licenses and/or certifications that are necessary to fulfill the requirements of the job.
- Violation of city or departmental rules, regulations, policies and procedures.

- Refusal or failure to answer questions in an internal investigation. If an employee answers questions in an internal investigation, then the information obtained during the investigation cannot be used in a criminal prosecution case against the employee.
- Supervisors should not engage in any inappropriate relationships with their employees.
- Employees shall not abuse sick leave or dependent sick leave.
- Smoking on the job or in any city vehicle except during breaks in a designated location.
- · Fighting, or threatening violence in the workplace/
- Horseplay, boisterous or disruptive activity in the workplace or practical jokes that are carried too far.
- Any other act, which is not in the best interest of the City.

The Disciplinary process includes the following forms:

- · Oral reprimand reduced to writing
- Written reprimand
- Suspension
- Demotion
- Termination

Depending on the severity of the misconduct, all or some of these progressive disciplinary steps may be waived and the employee may be terminated. Termination must be with the recommendation of the City Administrator or designee.

DEFINITIONS: For a period of time during which the employee will not be working for the City of Ottumwa.

- Punishment suspension carries with it a censure for misconduct on the part of the employee
- 2. Pay during the suspension the employee will receive no pay.
- 3. Return To Work return to work after the suspension is at the sole discretion of the City.

Suspension is when an employee is suspended due to an act or behavior that is unacceptable by the Employer.

- 1. Employee will be placed on suspension
- 2. Employee will receive no pay while on said suspension.
- 3. Return to work after the suspension at the sole discretion of City.

Layoff is when an employee is placed on lay-off status due to the reduction in the employees regularly scheduled work hours.

1. No punishment

- Employee could be eligible for unemployment benefits and could utilize any accumulated leave, excluding sick leave.
- 3. Sole discretion of the City.

# **ARTICLE 27. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

<u>Definition</u>. A grievance is defined as a timely filed claim by an employee which alleges that there has been a violation of the employee's rights. Should an employee claim a grievance, it shall be processed in the following manner:

<u>Informal Step.</u> The employee shall first discuss the problem with the immediate supervisor in an attempt to resolve the problem informally. If the problem is not settled to the employee's satisfaction, the following procedure should be used.

Step one. An employee who claims a grievance shall reduce the grievance to writing by giving and signing a statement of facts. The written grievance must be submitted to the immediate supervisor no later than seven (7) working days after the occurrence upon which the grievance is based or the grievance is waived. The immediate supervisor shall give a written answer to the aggrieved employee within seven (7) working days after the grievance is presented to the supervisor.

<u>Step Two.</u> If the grievance is not settled in Step One and the grievant wishes to take the grievance forward, the grievant must submit the signed grievance to the Department Head or their designee within seven (7) working days after receipt of the immediate supervisor's written answer or the grievance is waived. The Department Head will give a written answer to the aggrieved employee within seven (7) working days after the grievance is presented to the Department Head.

<u>Step Three.</u> If the grievance is not settled in Step Two, the grievant may submit the grievance to the Human Resources Director and the City Administrator within seven (7) working days of the receipt of the Department Head's written answer or the grievance is waived.

The City Administrator shall give a written answer to the aggrieved employee within ten (10) working days after the grievance is presented.

All completed copies of the grievance shall be forwarded to Human Resources and placed in the employee's personnel file.

A Civil Service employee shall request a hearing before the Civil Service Commission according to Chapter 400, Code of Iowa, if applicable. The Civil Service Commission shall decide whether or not the grievance is within the scope of the Commission's responsibilities prior to agreeing to hear the grievance.

### ARTICLE 28. EMPLOYEE PRIVACY

Employees have a reasonable expectation that offices, desks, lockers, file cabinets, etc. that are assigned to them will not be exposed to indiscriminate examination by other employees. However, the City does retain the right to enter an employee's office, desk, file cabinets, etc. for work related purposes.

No employee shall enter another employee's office, desk, file cabinet, locker, or similar "private" area, unless:

- 1. Authorized by the person who has control of the office or equipment;
- 2. Necessary for the proper conduct of City business;
- Authorized by a Supervisor/Department Head for the purpose of investigating employee misconduct;
- 4. Part of an inspection; or
- 5. In response to an emergency situation.

Employees are cautioned that personal items may be inadvertently observed during the above situations. If an employee is concerned that this may happen, personal items should be stored elsewhere.

### ARTICLE 29. VIOLENCE IN THE WORKPLACE

The City of Ottumwa does not tolerate violence in any form or the threat or perception of violence by or against any employee while performing his or her official duties, or due to the employee's official duties, wherever those duties are performed. Additionally, the City of Ottumwa recognizes an individual's right to bear arms in accordance with state and federal laws afforded by the Second Amendment of the United States Constitution and the State of Iowa. The City is not liable for any wrongful or negligent act or omission related to actions of persons or employees who carry a concealed weapon.

Unless specific job duties require it, the ability to carry a concealed weapon is not within the scope of employment and is not a condition of employment. Nothing in this policy should be interpreted to require or encourage any employee who lawfully possesses a weapon to use it in defense of others.

An employee in violation of this policy will be subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment.

For additional information regarding the City of Ottumwa's expectations of its employees who wish to carry a concealed weapon while engaged in the duties of their employment, please reference the Workplace Violence and Threats Prevention Policy.

### ARTICLE 30. DRESS CODE

Although it is impossible to establish an absolute dress and appearance code, the City of Ottumwa will apply a reasonable and professional workplace standard to individuals on a caseby-case basis. Management may make exceptions for special occasions or in the case of inclement weather, at which time employees will be notified in advance. An employee unsure of what is appropriate should check with their department head.

Be considerate and thoughtful regarding clothing that other employees might find offensive or that might make coworkers uncomfortable. This includes clothing with profane language statements or clothing that promotes causes that include, but are not limited to, politics, religion, sexuality, race, age, gender, and ethnicity. Clothing may not be revealing, in disrepair (torn, ripped or ragged) and cannot promote alcohol or tobacco products, violence or sexually suggestive or lewd written or visually suggestive images.

Employees are expected to demonstrate good judgment and professional taste. Courtesy of coworkers and your professional image to customers should be the factors that are used to assess that you are dressing in business attire that is appropriate.

Visible tattoos are permissible. However, any tattoo that would include profane language, promote alcohol or tobacco products, violence or sexually suggestive or lewd written or visually suggestive images should be covered. Tattoos on the face will not be permissible. Tattoos on the chest shall be covered.

Nose rings, eyebrow rings, gauge earrings, lip rings or studs are prohibited and cannot be worn in the workplace. Gauge earrings will need to be removed and have nude or clear plugs inserted while working. Earrings and small nose studs are allowed. Tongue piercings are permissible if they do not interfere with clear speech. Other visible body piercings are prohibited.

Every effort will be made to reasonably accommodate employees with a disability or with religious beliefs that may make it difficult for that employee to comply fully with the dress code policy. Employees should contact the City Administrator to request such a reasonable accommodation. The City will reasonably accommodate a staff member in terms of workplace attire unless the accommodation creates an undue hardship such as safety issues.

When applicable, protected concerted activity covered by the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA) or a City collective bargaining agreement is not prohibited by this policy. Wearing union insignia or displaying a union logo on clothing may be viewed as a form of protected concerted activity.

Employees who wear attire that is deemed inappropriate in this workplace will be dealt with on an individual basis rather than subjecting all employees to a more stringent dress code for appropriate business attire. If a supervisor or Department Head decides that an employee's dress or appearance is not appropriate as outlined in this policy, they may take corrective action and require the employee to leave the work area and make the necessary changes to comply with the policy. Hourly paid staff members will not be compensated for any work time missed because of a failure to comply with designated workplace attire and grooming standards.

Employees may face more severe consequences up to and including termination if they violate the dress code repeatedly.

## CITY HALL EMPLOYEES: Business Casual Dress Code:

The City of Ottumwa expects its City Hall employees to dress appropriately in business casual attire. Because our work environment serves customers, professional business casual attire is essential. Customers make decisions about the quality of our services to the community based on their interaction with you. Employees must be neat, clean and well-groomed with proper hygiene.

Consequently, business casual attire includes suits, dress pants, capris, jackets, shirts, skirts and dresses that, while not formal, are appropriate for a business environment. Examples of appropriate business attire include a polo shirt with pressed khaki pants, a sweater and shirt with corduroy pants, and a jacket, sweater, and skirt and leggings as part of a dressy ensemble and with a top that covers the rear end. Jeans, t-shirts, shorts, short skirts, tube tops, tank tops with shoulder strap width of 3 inches or less, and spaghetti straps (unless covered by a jacket), halter tops, low-cut blouses or sweaters, low cut shirts, blouses and sweaters, spandex or Lycra, clothing that is tight and suggestive, sweatpants, workout gym clothing, swim wear, and footwear such as flip flops are not appropriate for business casual attire. Open toed dress sandals for women are appropriate unless as directed by the Department Head due to the need to perform field inspections or work responsibilities outside of the office.

City Hall staff performing field inspections should wear clothing commensurate with the tasks they are performing, keeping in mind that attire should project a professional image. Staff may wear trousers, jeans, knit shirts with collars, city logo shirts and dress shirts. Attire should be clean, in good repair and suitable to employees in a professional position. Jeans are permitted if the staff member is actually performing field inspections or as approved by the Department Head. Closed toed shoes, as designated by the Department Head, are required.

### CITY HALL EMPLOYEES: Casual Dress Code:

The City of Ottumwa will allow employees to dress appropriately in business attire of a casual nature on Fridays. On this day of the week, employees may wear jeans which are appropriate, not ripped, torn or revealing. We expect that your business attire, although casual, will exhibit common sense and professionalism.

In addition, at the discretion of the City Administrator, in special circumstances, such as during unusually hot or cold weather or during special occasions, staff members may be permitted to dress casually. On these occasions, staff members are still expected to present a neat appearance and are not permitted to wear ripped, frayed or disheveled clothing or athletic wear. Likewise, tight, revealing or otherwise workplace-inappropriate dress is not permitted.

#### COUNCIL MEETINGS: Formal Dress Code

The City of Ottumwa expects employees to dress appropriately in business attire during Council meetings and work sessions. Because these meetings are televised, professional business attire is essential to promote the professional competency of city staff.

Business attire includes suits, dress shirts and dress pants, dresses and skirts that are typical of business formal attire at work.

### OTHER NON-CITY HALL CITY EMPLOYEES:

Certain staff members in the Fire, Police, and Transit departments have a separate dress code and require staff to wear specific uniforms or attire. Policies are in place for each of those departments.

Public Works, Parks, Airport, Landfill, Recycling and Water Pollution Control employees will be neat, clean and well-groomed with proper hygiene. Jeans, t-shirts and work shirts are appropriate. Foot wear will be according to that department's internal policy.

Do not wear anything that other employees might find offensive or that might make coworkers uncomfortable. This includes clothing with profane language statements or clothing that promotes causes that include, but are not limited to, politics, religion, sexuality, race, age, gender, and ethnicity. Clothing may not be revealing, in disrepair (torn, ripped or ragged) and cannot promote alcohol or tobacco products, violence or sexually suggestive or lewd written or visually suggestive images.

### ARTICLE 31. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Employees have an obligation to conduct City business within guidelines that prohibit actual or potential conflicts of interest. An actual or potential conflict of interest occurs when an employee is in a position to influence a decision that may result in a personal gain for that employee or for a relative as a result of the City's business dealings. For the purposes of this policy, a relative is any person who is related by blood or marriage or whose relationship with the employee is similar to that of persons who are related by blood or marriage.

No "presumption of guilt" is created by the mere existence of a relationship with outside firms. However, if employees have any influence on transactions involving purchases, contracts, or leases, it is imperative that they disclose to the employee's supervisor as soon as possible the existence of any actual or potential conflict of interest so that safeguards can be established to protect all parties.

Personal gain may result not only in cases where an employee or relative has a significant ownership interest in a firm with which the City does business, but also when an employee or relative receives any kickback, bribe, substantial gift, or special consideration as a result of any transaction or business dealings involving the City. Specific questions can be addressed to the City Administrator.

### ARTICLE 32. SMOKING

Iowa's Smokefree Air Act prohibits smoking in any public place where the public is invited or permitted. Smoking is strictly prohibited in all enclosed areas within places of employment within the City, such as work areas, private offices, garages, hangars, conference and meeting rooms, classrooms, auditoriums, employee lounges, hallways, restrooms, elevators, stairways and stairwells, and any and all vehicles owned, leased, or provided by the City for use by City employees. Smoking is also prohibited while working on the job. Smoking may occur only during appropriate break times and in designated locations.

#### ARTICLE 33. SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICY

#### **GENERAL POLICY:**

The City of Ottumwa is committed to providing and maintaining a safe and healthy work environment free from the influence of alcohol and drugs. To that end, the City is adopting this Substance Abuse Policy.

The city recognizes that its own health and future is dependent upon the physical and psychological health of its employees. It is the right, obligation and intent of the City to maintain a safe, healthy and efficient working environment for all of its employees and to protect the public, as well as City property, equipment and operations.

The City also maintains an Employee Assistance Program which provides help to employees who seek assistance for alcohol or drug abuse and other personal or emotional problems.

With these basic objectives in mind, the City has established the following with regard to use, possession or sale of alcohol or drugs. Compliance with the City's Substance Abuse Policy is a condition of employment and covers all City employees whether or not they are covered by the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration or the Federal Transit Administration drug testing requirements. This zero tolerance policy covers alcohol as well as any illegal substance as defined by Iowa and/or Federal Statutes or Regulations. The City intends to take serious disciplinary

action, up to and including termination, against an employee who violates the City's Substance Abuse Policy.

## SCOPE:

All employees.

# **TESTING:**

# Pre-Employment Testing:

- 1. All potential new employees, full-time, part-time, seasonal, temporary, job training workers and work release workers and any other employees covered by the City's workers' compensation policy shall be tested as a part of the City's pre-employment physical.
- Notice of testing will be part of all notices of advertisement soliciting applicants for employment and on the application form. All applicants shall be verbally informed of the requirement during the first interview.

<u>Federally Required:</u> The City is required to test employees who operate a commercial motor vehicle or employees who operate transit vehicles under the authority of the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration or the Federal Transit Authority. The City will comply with the requirements of the respective authority for the federal required test.

<u>Reasonable Suspicion</u>: The City may require a specific employee to submit to a drug test if all of the following conditions are met:

- 1. The employer has reasonable suspicion to believe that an employee's faculties are impaired on the job; and
- 2. The employee is in a position in which such impairment presents a danger to the safety of another employee, a member of the public or City property.

Reasonable suspicion may include direct observation of alcohol or drug use or abuse or of the physical symptoms of being impaired due to alcohol or drug use at work; abnormal conduct or erratic behavior while at work or a significant deterioration in work performance; report of alcohol or drug use provided by a reliable and credible source; or evidence that an employee has manufactured, sold, distributed, solicited, possessed, used or transferred drugs while working or while on City property or while operating City vehicles, machinery or equipment.

<u>Post-Accident</u>: The City may require an employee not covered by DOT requirements to submit to a drug test if the employee has caused an accident while at work which resulted in injury which, if suffered by an employee, would require an OSHA report or which resulted in damage to property in an amount reasonably estimated to exceed \$1,000.00.

### GENERAL PROVISIONS:

<u>Drug Test:</u> Means any urine, saliva, breath or other legally allowed test conducted for the purpose of detecting the presence of a chemical substance in an individual.

<u>List of Controlled Substances:</u> This list includes all controlled substances including but not limited to the following: Amphetamines (including methamphetamines)

Cocaine metabolite Opiates (Includes heroin) Phencyclidine (PCP) Marijuana (THC) metabolite

In addition, the City tests for Creatinine, Urinary, although this is not a controlled substance.

<u>Time for Testing</u>: Tests will be conducted either during or immediately before or after an employee begins work. For employees subject to random testing under federal law, the employee will be tested during or immediately after performing these functions. Time for testing is considered work time and the employee will be compensated for the time it takes to provide a sample for testing. The City will either provide transportation for the employee to the collection site or pay for the transportation to the collection site.

<u>Test Procedures:</u> Samples provided will be collected in reasonable and sanitary conditions with regard for the privacy of the individual providing the sample and for the validity of the test. Samples (other than breath samples) will be split in the presence of the individual to allow for confirmatory testing of any initial positive test result. The collection site and laboratory will follow standard chain-of-custody procedures for samples for the time of collection until the sample is no longer needed.

- The test sample will be collected at Collaborative Laboratory Services, 1005 Pennsylvania Avenue, Ottumwa, Iowa, or such other site directed by law enforcement in the event the employee is involved in an accident requiring testing.
- 2. The test sample withdrawn from the employee will be analyzed by a laboratory or testing facility that has been approved under rules adopted by the Iowa Department of Public Health.
- If an employee provides a sample that is dilute, the employee will be required to immediately report for another test. That test will be done under direct observation if required by DOT regulations.
- 4. If an initial test is conducted and the results indicate that the employee has tested positive for alcohol or controlled substances, a confirmatory test using an alternative method of analysis shall be conducted. The confirmatory test shall use a portion of the same sample withdrawn from the employee for use in the initial test.

- 5. An employee shall be accorded a reasonable opportunity to rebut or explain the results of the drug test and to provide information which he or she thinks is relevant to the test. Such information may include identification of prescription or non-prescription drugs the individual is using or has recently used or any other relevant medical information.
- 6. The test result will first be reported to the City's MRO for review and interpretation. The MRO will then report the confirmed positive test result to the City's designated employer representative.
- 7. If an employee provides a sample that has been tampered with or substituted or is determined by the approved laboratory to have been tampered with or substituted, it will be treated the same as a positive test result.
- 8. The City will look to the rules and interpretations used by the United States Department of Transportation related to drug testing on any issues not specifically addressed in this policy and will follow the thresholds established by the approved laboratory for determination of whether the presence of a substance in a sample constitutes a positive test result.
- Test results when reported to the City by its MRO will be maintained separate from the employee's other personnel records.

<u>Refusal to Test:</u> Refusal to test includes refusal to take the test, inability to provide adequate samples for testing without a valid medical explanation; tampering with or attempting to adulterate a sample; interfering with collection procedures; failing to immediately report to the collection site; failing to remain at the collection site until the collection process is complete; having a test result confirmed by the MRO as adulterated or substituted; or leaving the scene of an accident without a valid reason before a test has been conducted.

<u>Designated Employer Representative:</u> The City's Human Resources Officer shall be the City's designated employer representative for receipt of drug and alcohol test results.

Medical Review Officer: The City contracts with St. Luke's Iowa Health System for these services.

<u>Supervisor Training</u>: The City will comply with the DOT training requirements for supervisors which includes two hours of initial training, one hour of which will be related to controlled substances and one hour to alcohol misuse.

<u>Testing Costs:</u> The City will bear the costs of all testing required under this policy, including a second confirmatory test requested by an employee who has tested positive.

<u>Prevention and Treatment:</u> The City encourages any employee with a drug or alcohol problem to voluntarily seek treatment. The City has established an Employee Assistance Program to provide counseling and referral services for employees with drug or alcohol abuse problems who

voluntarily seek help. Conscientious efforts to seek and use such help will not jeopardize an employee's job.

<u>Prohibited Conduct:</u> The City strictly prohibits unauthorized use, possession (including storage in a desk, locker, vehicle or other depository), manufacture, distribution, dispensing or sale of illegal drugs, drug paraphernalia, controlled substances or alcohol on City property, while on City business or in City supplied vehicles, or during working hours.

Any action taken against an employee shall be based only on the results of the drug and alcohol test. *Employees who violate any aspect of this policy may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment. An employee's refusal to test will result in disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment.* 

Departmental Policies: Individual departments may adopt policies and procedures more stringent than these policies; but, in no event, shall they be less stringent.

<u>Off-Duty Loss of Driving Privileges:</u> In addition to any other sanctions which may be invoked under this Policy, employees whose work with the City requires the employee to drive a City vehicle and who lose their driving privilege will be laid off from employment immediately. Reinstatement from such layoff will be dependent upon the City having an available position after the employee's driving privilege has been restored.

## ARTICLE 34. TRAVEL

It is the policy of the City to define its position regarding travel of City employees for purposes of City business including attendance at conferences, workshops and seminars. The City encourages the advancement and enrichment of employees' professional expertise and technical skills. Necessary expenses incurred by City employees involved in the above mentioned activities will be paid by the City in those cases where the activity is a direct benefit to the City and where attendance by the City employee at such activity will increase the employee's job performances. Exceptions to this policy must be approved by the City Administrator.

- All City employees may perform official travel after preparing an Out of Area Travel Form and upon authorization of the Department Head and the City Administrator. The procedures for elected officials will be the same as all other employees, except that travel approval will be made by the Mayor. All travel must be requested prior to the occurrence of the trip and must state justification for such travel.
- 2. Transportation costs for employees authorized to travel on official City business shall be paid by the City. The least expensive method of booking travel and lodging will be used

with the bills going directly to the City if possible. The use of the City's credit card should be utilized by the department head to pay for the lodging when applicable.

- a. Mileage will be paid to and from the appropriate destination and Ottumwa if the employee uses their personal vehicle. If air travel is involved, mileage will be paid to the appropriate airport. Google maps should be utilized to obtain the mileage. This does not need to be printed out. Finance will verify when the travel form is processed.
- b. Costs for parking a city vehicle or privately owned vehicle will be reimbursed by the City upon presentation of appropriate receipts.
- c. Taxicab/Uber type fares will be reimbursed as appropriate.
- d. For in state travel, a city vehicle will be used when practical. The employee may get a gasoline credit card issued to the City from the Finance Department to be used for fuel and emergency auto repairs only. When travel is by personal vehicle, mileage will be paid at the rate established by the Internal Revenue Service.
- 3. The City will reimburse for meal expenses as follows:
  - a. The meal allowance shall be up to \$12.00 for breakfast, \$16.00 for lunch and \$26.00 for dinner in the State of Iowa. Detailed receipts will be required to receive reimbursement for meals. If a meal is provided as part of the conference, training or seminar registration, the employee will not be reimbursed for that meal. An employee will only be reimbursed for breakfast when the starting time of the trip is before 6:00 am. and for dinner if the return is after 8:00 p.m. Under no circumstances will alcohol be reimbursed as part of a meal allowance.
- 4. Also included as reimbursable costs are those incurred for registration and lodging.
  - a. All employees attending conferences and seminars will pre-register with the City paying the registration fee directly. A memo requesting payment should be prepared stating the reason for the individuals attending the conference, the names of the individuals attending and an original and copy (for submission) of the official registration.
  - b. Lodging costs shall be paid by the City at the single rate only when the spouse accompanies the employee. Telephone calls incidental to the performance of official business only shall be reimbursable.
  - c. If the starting time required is such that the Department Head deems necessary, the employee may begin the trip the day before and be reimbursed for the preceding night's lodging costs and any other incidental costs.
  - d. Employees on official City business may request a travel advance prior to the occurrence of the trip. Requests for advance travel funds shall be submitted at least 10 working days prior to the occurrence of the conference or meeting. Advances

will be released to the employee the day before actual travel is to begin. Advances for less than \$50 will not be made.

- e. All travel receipts must accompany the Final Travel form before reimbursement. All forms and receipts must be turned into the Finance Department within five days of return to work.
- 5. City employees traveling on City business within the corporate city limits and using their personal vehicle will be required to document their travel using an In City Travel Form.
- 6. Employees traveling on behalf of the City shall be paid for all hours worked pursuant to the Fair Labor Standards and pursuant to any applicable collective bargaining agreement.

## ARTICLE 35. SEPARATION FROM CITY SERVICE

All employees voluntarily leaving employment with the City of Ottumwa must give at least two weeks written notice prior to the effective date. Employees not providing this timeline of a notice will not be paid out their accrual balances (other than comp time). If an employee is retiring, written notice must have retirement date and address change if applicable. If an employee resigns, the notice must contain employee's name, forwarding address, effective date and the reason for resignation. Written notice must be accompanied with Personnel Action Sheet to the City Administrator or designee.

Employees leaving City service shall return all property belonging to the employer to their immediate supervisor. All uniforms, tools, keys, equipment and department manuals will be given to employee's immediate supervisor before receiving employee's last payroll check. Until City property is returned, the employee will not receive any payment for accrued leave the employee might otherwise be entitled to.

Employees leaving city services may be required to have an exit interview with The City Administrator or designee.

Employees leaving employment with the City shall not be allowed to take accrued leave after their last actual working day with the City. All accrued leave will be paid out thereafter the first pay period following the employee's final pay check for time actually worked. Accrued leave does not include sick leave.